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[Dr. McKinley, message Making Sense Out Of Suffering]  <side 1 @ 203> 
Well I know you join me tonight in just saying, thank You Lord for 
bringing Natalie Grant to Dallas today and letting her be here with us 
tonight [applause] and a… Natalie to see you and to meet Bernie, is 
wonderful and then to have the opportunity to see Donnie and Rachel, thank 
you all for doin such a great job, coming tonight and just making this 
evening available to us and you are a very added blessing in all of our 
lives by being here and just by setting the stage for this service and 
ministering to us through your music. And a… I know many of you as you 
were listening were immediately thinking, I need to hear that again, I 
need to share that song with someone and so following the service this 
evening out in the atrium area at the bookstore Natalie will be there. She 
has a brand new release that just came out yesterday, it’s called, The 
Deeper Life, and so that’s one of the reasons she’s in Dallas today was to 
a… be here with KLTY and to a… be a part of sort of a celebration of that 
release and I’m just thankful that she was able to come and be a part of 
Prestonwood tonight and I know you’ll wanna go by there, you’ll wanna get 
a chance to pick up that music and to share it and you can hear her music 
often a… on the number the Christian radio stations in our area but often 
on KLTY and a… so I’m thankful for that and Natalie thankful for you. 
 
You know there are a lot of things in life that we do face and 
circumstances that seem to come into our lives that really we don’t 
exactly know how to respond to and we don’t really know exactly what to 
do. In fact life can have mysteries, m…life can have problems and issues 
and many times in our attempts to try to resolve them and to try to come 
to some sense of peace we only end up creating more problems. I was 
reading just today about a man who was frustrated with his families cat. 
He had had it up to here, I mean just had all he could take of this cat 
and he decided that he was going to quietly, steal-fully, but he was 
sincerely going to do something about it. He put that cat in his car, 
that’s an ordeal just in and of itself, but he put the cat in his car, 
drove the cat several blocks away from home, opened the door and let the 
cat out. He drove back home thinking, that goodness that’s over with. But 
when he pulled up in the driveway, the cat was sitting there on the porch. 
He thought, my goodness, I gotta do better than this. Several days later, 
he took the cat, put the cat in the car again. He drove about 40 blocks 
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away from home, opened the door, let the cat out, drove back across town 
and thought finally I’m through with this cat. But when he drove up in the 
driveway the cat was sittin there on the front porch. Finally he got in 
his car one day, went out and drove around town and he took every 
conceivable road, back roads and turns and over and back and finally got 
off over in another part of town he opened the door, let the cat out. He 
started back home. A few minutes later he picked up his cell phone and 
called his wife. He said “Sweetheart I need to ask you a question,” he 
said, “Have you seen the cat? Is the cat around there?” She said, “Well, 
yes, the cat’s right here.” He said, “Would you put him on the phone I 
need to find my way home?” Ha, ha, ha, ha, ha, ha, ha, ha, ha 
[congregation laughter] Sometimes in our effort to try to resolve things 
in life we only find ourselves creating bigger problems for ourselves and 
yet as silly and as simple as that little story is, the fact of the matter 
is many of us are dealing with things in life, some mysteries in life, 
some questions about life that are much more significant and much more 
severe and many times we feel that we’ve lost our way and we’re not really 
sure what to do. We’re trying to deal with the pressures of life and the 
problems of life. We acknowledge the fact that we live in a world that is 
filled with suffering and with pain and with evil and with difficulty and 
yet as we wrestle with those issues we struggle to come to terms many 
times to know how to make sense out of the hardships, out of the struggles 
and out of the suffering that comes in life. In fact throughout history 
there’ve been those who, when they have faced suffering and hardship have 
seen that pain and that struggle as a means of prompting and sending them 
to God and for some people the difficulties of life almost become a 
channel of all of their focus and energy and they look to God to find 
comfort. But for another whole group of people suffering and pain and 
struggle in life is not something that prompts them to look to God, but 
instead it’s the one thing that causes them to point to God and to 
question and to say, why would God, why would God allow this to happen in 
my life, in my family, to people that I love? Why did this have to happen 
to me? And one of the oldest questions in all of history is the question 
of evil and of suffering and of pain and of affliction in life and yet for 
all of those who have echoed the cry of concern about the injury and the 
adversities of life, the reality is, is that we still struggle with that 
issue today and we try to make some sense our of suffering. 
 
Well, Peter, the apostle who’s letter we’ve been studying in 1 Peter, 
calling it Journey With Hope, addressed a group of suffering believers. 
And he addressed that group of suffering believers with a sensitivity to 
the issue of pain and of hardship that they were facing. Peter knew, as we 
must know in life that people who are hurting need hope and when you hurt 
you are vulnerable, when you hurt you are, as thought it were, weakened 
and you’re in great need of someone to bring strength and encouragement 
and comfort to life. And so over and over in the book of 1 Peter we find 
the repetition of the word suffer, or suffering, or some other form of 
that word because Peter knew that what we face in the journey of life is 
that we constantly face hurts and in the journey where we are hurting we 
need to make that journey with hope. I want us to read together beginning 
in 1 Peter chapter 3 tonight if you have your Bible, or excuse me 1 Peter 
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chapter 1 tonight and in verse 3 and I want us to read just a little bit 
of a background to the text that I wanna zero in on tonight because in 
this world in which we’re living we do have to try to make some sense out 
of suffering. In fact the reality is, is that if you live in this world 
and you do not know God then there is no sense to suffering. It is simply 
the pick of the draw, it is simply the fate that happens and so many 
people go through life without any sense of knowledge of God and because 
of that suffering is only compounded and the injury of it only greater, 
because there is no way for suffering to be seen in this world in any 
positive light or in any valuable light apart from the knowledge of God. 
To our world suffering is a mystery and yet to the believer suffering, 
while being a reality can indeed be seen as something that has a place and 
something that ultimately can be purposeful in the plan of God in our 
lives. Mark my words well tonight. To be a believer does not mean for one 
moment that you are exempt or that you are excluded from suffering. Some 
of the people that I know who have hurt the most in life have been people 
who were sincere believers, who loved Jesus Christ, who served the Lord, 
who were faithful witnesses for Christ, who gave to the ministries of 
their churches and who sought in every way to be true and truly devoted to 
Christ as a, as a whole hearted follower of Jesus Christ. But the reality 
is, is that those people have suffered and many of you have suffered and I 
have suffered at times in my life and I realize that one of the things 
that I struggle with the most is this need to make sense out of suffering 
and so lets see what Peter tells us tonight as he was speaking to a group 
of believers long ago, 1 Peter 1, verse 3: 
 
3Blessed be the God and Father of our Lord Jesus Christ, who according to 
His abundant mercy has begotten us again to a living hope through the 
resurrection of Jesus Christ from the dead, 4to an inheritance 
incorruptible and undefiled that does not fade away, reserved in heaven 
for you, 
 
That is you 
 
5who are kept by the power of God through faith for salvation ready to be 
revealed in the last time. 6In this… 
 
That is in these things that we’ve just read, in all these things we 
rejoice. 
 
…we greatly rejoice though now for a little while, if need be, you have 
been grieved by various trails, 7that the genuineness of your faith, being 
much more precious than gold that perishes, though it is tested by fire, 
may be found to the praise, honor, and glory at the revelation of Jesus 
Christ, 
 
Peter said, hey you’re suffering, you know what? You will suffer. You will 
suffer more than you’re even suffering now, but listen suffering is not a 
mystery for the believer. We don’t have all the answers and we certainly 
do not have all the explanations, but I will tell you tonight that because 
we have the knowledge of God we have hope in the midst of suffering and we 
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can make the journey through the hardships of life with hope because we 
now see and understand that though now, for awhile we are grieved, the 
Bible says, that’s a strong word, that you are weighted, that you are 
consumed with, with an emotion that is a dispelling emotion and yet while 
that grief is very real and very evident even in the lives of believers, 
the fact of the matter is, is that when we know Him we are able to face 
and ultimately to embrace suffering in life. Now everything that he says 
about suffering is obviously contingent upon and connected to what he says 
in verse 5. And verse 5 he clearly says: 
 
you are kept by the power of God, unto salvation, ready to be revealed in 
the last time. 
 
Please know that whatever you face in life nothing can separate you from 
the love of God. You are kept by His love, you are kept by His power and 
the fact of the matter is, is that whatever else you may deal with your 
life is secure on an eternal foundation once you’ve entered into a 
relationship with Jesus Christ and that foundation is so real, so 
permanent, so strong that nothing can ever tel…tear you away from that for 
which you are being kept by the power of God. The bottom line is God is 
going to keep us in life because He has something much more for us beyond 
this life. We are being kept for something in the future. 
 
If you’ve ever been to the store with children who are small or if you’ve 
ever watched a mom or a dad try to navigate through the aisles of a 
grocery store and then ultimately through a checkout lane with small 
children in a grocery basket you understand something about what it means 
to be kept. Moms and dads go to the store and they try to buy all the 
things that they need to provide a good well balanced meal, diet, maybe 
even some snacks and things for kids but I’m telling you for all the good 
things they put in the basket there is nothing like those final 30 seconds 
when you have to go through that tight checkout counter and there is 
nothing there but candy and suckers and everything imaginable and those 
kids hands are just like, Woo… I gotta get this and mom’s goin No! No! No! 
No! No! No! No! No! No! NO! Why? Becaue mom knows it’s not that she wants 
to keep them from good things, she wants to save them for the best things. 
She knows that what she wants to do, is that she’s already bought and is 
gonna invest in some things that are gonna be for their well being and 
while there is a place for some of those smaller things along the way. The 
only thing that the kids see are those things that are close and evident 
and apparent. But mom is looking at something much bigger, much more 
significant in the big picture of life and she’s saying, no, I’m going to 
keep these things from you because I’m gonna keep you for the best things. 
And in much the same way we are kept by God through these tight, hard, at 
times depriving experiences of life, in order that through that we might 
learn to experience the magnitude of His love, of His grace and of His 
mercy for us. It’s all about perspective. 
 
So tonight I wanna just help each of us to try to walk away with a fresh 
sense of perspective about what it means to make sense out of suffering. 
Several things that I would point out to you. 
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Number one tonight, based on what we just read in 1 Peter 1 in verse 6, 
you might wanna write this down, you might wanna just take some notes 
there on the back of your worship guide tonight. But these are the things 
that the Bible tells us about suffering and number one, it is that 
HEARTACHES AND HARDSHIPS ARE INEVITABLE. Would you just write that down? I 
know that’s kinda the overstatement of the obvious but it’s so important 
that we state it. Heartaches and hardships are inevitable. In this life 
you and I are going to face hardships and heartache. The Bible tells us 
that we are going to struggle, we are going to feel pain and we are going 
to suffer and while the Bible doesn’t give us all the reasons and the 
explanations for that, the Bible gives us a reason for the existence of 
suffering, the Bible gives us a picture of this fallen world in which we 
live and the Bible ultimately tells us that you can be prepared for the 
fact that you are going to face some heartaches and hardships in life. 
 
Right here Peter says in verse 6: 
 
In this you re…greatly rejoice, though now for a little while, 
 
Right now for a little while, in this season of life, it is going to be 
inevitable that you are going to face pain. He simply is saying, in time 
and in space suffering and hardship is going to be for a season. It’s for 
a season, for a little while. The pains, the heartaches, the difficulties 
we face come at different times, they last for different intervals in life 
but they come and they go and they are a regular part of the seasons of 
life that we walk through. Every season of life has a different set of 
challenges and struggles and pa…suffering and pain. But the reality is, is 
that it is going to happen in every season of life for a little while in 
time and space. It’s also going to come from a variety of sources. Though 
now the Bible says: 
 
…for a little while, if need be, you are grieved by various trials, 
 
They’re gonna come from all sorts of different sources in your life. One 
of the primary sources of difficulty and heartache come from conflicts 
that we have with people, CONFLICTS WITH PEOPLE, people we love, people we 
care about, people who disappoint us, people who hurt us, people who say 
things that injure us and sometimes out of conflict with people we enter 
into a trial in life. A relationship that, was good, goes bad. Then not 
only can we blame everyone else but the fact of the matter is some of the 
trials we have in life come from our own mistakes in life. We make some 
bad de…choices and those choices often have consequences and even though 
sometimes those choices may have either been one misjudgment or two, they 
may have literally been choices that we made, where we defied God and did 
not honor His Word. While God will forgive us and God will cleanse us the 
reality is, is that sometimes trials are perpetuated in life because of 
bad choices and the lasting consequences. 
 
And then of course DISCIPLINE FROM GOD. The Bible is very specific that 
God works in time and in space in my life and your life, in my 
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circumstances and your circumstances to ultimately a…, accomplish His 
purpose in us and just as a parent disciplines a child, not because he 
wants to make that child, a…, as though it were, suffer but because he 
wants to strengthen that child. Some of the difficulties of my life come 
out of result of my…of the discipline of God. 
 
And then finally because I LIVE IN A FALLEN WORLD. There’s some things I 
can’t reconcile cause and effect to. There’s seasons of sickness. There’s 
seasons of loss. There’re things that we’re just not able to put all 
together but they’re a part of the picture of this world, a fallen world 
and while I can’t make everything have specific cause and effect I 
ultimately know that living in a fallen world for these various sources I 
struggle with the reality of injury in my life. Job said it this way in 
Job 14 and verse 1: 
 
“Man who is born of woman is short lived and full of turmoil.” 
 
Jesus said, 
 
“…In this world you’re going to have tribulation…” 
 
And so what I’m saying to you tonight is that is you’re ever gonna make 
sense out of suffering, you’re gonna have to admit that heartache and 
hardships are inevitable in this life and that they are real and that 
we’ve gotta get ready and that ultimately only through the power of God 
will we be able to address and to cope with the things that happen. 
 
Here’s the bottom line. Suffering is to be expected in life on planet 
earth. Glory and blessing will be experienced when we’re in heaven with 
Jesus Christ. And if we ever try to exchange those two we are going to be 
very frustrated in life. Heartache and hardship are inevitable. 
 
A second thing that I want you to see tonight is this, that HEARTACHE AND 
HARDSHIPS ARE INDIVIDUAL, they are individual. Notice here again in verse 
6: 
 
In this YOU greatly rejoice, though now for a little while, if need be, 
YOU have been grieved by various trials, 
 
You! You will experience specific pain, specific hardship, specific trials 
and difficulties in life and they’re things that are very individual to 
you, to your life, to your life circumstance and things that are the same 
for me. That’s why it is so very important, ladies and gentlemen, when we 
are going through hardships or when we meet someone going through a 
hardship in life that we don’t simply try to enter in to some season of 
similitude where we constantly say, “Oh, I knew somebody who had that. Oh, 
I know about somebody who did that.” Don’t get me wrong identifying with 
someone in their struggle is okay, but far to many times instead of really 
understanding the individuality of the struggle and the difficulty that 
people face, we try to make them feel better be letting them know that we 
know something about it when we may not. Because heartache and hardships 
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are individual when they come in life and pain is personal. If you don’t 
learn anything else tonight, please learn that, pain is personal. And 
because pain is personal people don’t need to know what you’re philosophy 
is about their pain or what you can compare to their pain, they just need 
to know that you care that you are hurting and it’s in the process of 
extending the love of Christ to people who hurt in the personal moments of 
pain that you begin to become a part of the ministry of Jesus Christ in 
their lives. 
 
So number one heartache and hardship are inevitable. Number two heartache 
and hardship are individual. Number three, HEARTACHE AND HARDSHIP, the 
Bible says, ARE INSTRUMENTAL. It is one of the instruments that God uses 
as He is keeping you for His promise in heaven and as He’s preparing you 
for the day that you will be there. Look again at what Peter says, he 
says: 
 
6In this you greatly rejoice, though now for a little while, if need be, 
you have been grieved by various trials, 7that the… 
 
What’s the next word? Can you say it out loud with me? 
 
7that the genuineness… 
 
7that the genuineness of your faith, being much more precious than gold 
that perishes, though it is tested by fire, may be found to praise, honor, 
and glory at the revelation of Jesus Christ, 
 
The Bible says right now what you are going through, whatever the source, 
whatever the reason, whatever may make sense to you and what may make no 
sense to you whatsoever is ultimately a part of what God can use in life 
to make your faith genuine. And a part of becoming what God wants you to 
become, it is working in you, it is ultimately connected to how you view 
and how you make the journey through pain and you can see pain in your 
life and I can see it in my life as either an adversary or an instrument. 
Most people see pain as an adversary. Most people in this world believe 
that their job is to avoid every pain possible and to indulge as much 
pleasure as possible. Heh, some of you are sayin, that’s kinda what I 
thought about life. [laughs] Well, I’m certainly not sayin that you need 
to go around looking for an opportunity to hurt yourself. Okay? But I am 
saying to you tonight that sometimes pain is your best friend. People so 
often come to me in a moment of crisis in a marriage or in a moment of 
crisis in their life and they, they basically say, “I need some counsel.” 
And what they’re saying to me is I need somebody to get rid of this pain. 
If you’ll just take care of my pain I’ll think you’re the greatest person 
in the world. If you’ll just take care of my pain I’ll tell everybody that 
you’re the wisest counselor I’ve ever talked to. One of the hardest things 
I’ve ever had to do in making the journey of life with people is to try to 
help them to realize that sometimes pain is their best friend. When you go 
and you touch a stove that is hot aren’t you thankful that you have a pain 
sensor that says, whew, pull it back. One of the worst things would be to 
put your hand on that stove and never feel it. You see pain actually 
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creates a response, pain actually can be used in my life to benefit my 
life, to help my life and so when I go through pain and hardship I can 
either see it as adversarial or I can see it as instrumental. And so I 
want to do in the remainder of the time that I have, the next hour and a 
half, I want to [pause for congregation laughter] I just needed to be sure 
you were still listening. It’s kind of a heavy subject. I wanna just give 
you several of the instrumental values of pain that are seen in the Bible 
and that are seen in this passage of Scripture because pain can be a 
positive instrument in my life. How is it true? 
 
Number one pain, suffering, forces me to TURN FROM SHALLOW DISTRACTIONS 
AND SMALLER IRRITATIONS TO CONSIDER THE ULTIMATE ISSUES OF LIFE. As I read 
this passage of Scripture I’m immediately aware of the fact that Peter has 
tried to take a group of believers who are under pressure, who are 
scattered and who are suffering and he’s trying to say to them, all of 
these things that you’re experiencing need to give you an ability to see 
life as it really is, not just life as it may feel today. So many of us 
waste our lives on a bunch of little petty issues day in and day out. Our 
whole perspective of life is just limited to our little box and just us 
four and no more and how I see it and what I want and so we end up living 
our lives irritated and frustrated, distracted and off course because our 
values are messed up and our vision is messed up because all that we’re 
seeing are the little things of life. What kind of car do I drive? What 
kind of cloths do I wear? Did somebody sit in my seat on Sunday when I 
went to church? Did somebody park in the space before I got there? You 
think about the things you see people gettin ticked off about everyday and 
it’s all a bunch of petty stuff. Most of the stuff that we spend out life 
and energy and time on are things that really don’t matter and I’m telling 
you the day in your life that you suddenly face an illness, a loss, a 
crisis it’s amazing how quickly all that stuff just goes away and one 
thing matters in life. Do I know God? Am I right with God? Would I go to 
heaven when I die? You see it’s amazing but it is true that pain and 
suffering forces me to turn from the shallow distractions and the petty 
irritations of life and it makes me think about the big issues. It makes 
me really think about what matters in life and sometimes God uses it to 
change the course of direction. I can’t tell you how many people have come 
to know Christ in the midst of a crisis and it’s not just because they’re 
weakened by the crisis, it’s because the crisis has gotten their attention 
and they’ve started thinking about God. 
 
There’s something else that I want you to see about pain tonight and it’s 
instrumental value and that is that pain, suffering CAUSES ME TO INCREASE 
MY ANTICIPATION OF THE BETTER THINGS TO COME. The more stuff I go through 
here the more prepared I am to start thinkin about bein there. And not 
only does it help me to think about the big issues but it literally helps 
me to focus on the eternal reward that we have in heaven. That’s why Peter 
said here that these things are reserved for you in heaven. Whatever you 
may go through here, whatever hassles, whatever crisis, however long the 
line may be that it seems that you wait in, listen God’s got a reservation 
for you in heaven and nothin’s gonna cancel it. And so the joy is, is that 
I begin to build genuine anticipation for heaven. Heh, you know there are 
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a couple of different ways that anticipation can work in life. I can tell 
you right now that the day that you set an appointment to see a dentist 
you start having anticipation. But it’s an anticipation that says, oh I 
better brush, oh I better floss, oh my goodness I wonder if they’re gonna 
use a drill? Oh gosh, I can’t believe I gotta go see the dentist today. 
You think about every time somebody’s got a dental appointment, don’t they 
say, I gotta go to the dentist today? Now they’re anticipating it, but 
they’re anticipating one of the worst imaginable experiences of life. Now 
usually it’s not near as bad as we anticipate. < turn tape >  But that’s 
the way a lot of people anticipate going to the dentist. But now compare 
that with anticipating goin on vacation. Ha! Man I’m gonna go on a trip. 
Look at all the stuff I can get done. Look at all the things I can start 
thinkin about. We get out the map. We start readin about the restaurants. 
We wanna find out everything about it because we are excited that we’re 
finally gonna close the door, lock the door, walk away and we’re goin 
somewhere. And let me tell you somethin God uses pain and suffering to get 
His people to a place where they’re anticipating heaven, not life a 
dentist, oh man I gotta die and then I may get to go there, but where they 
are beginning to live and say, thank God I am going to see Jesus. 
 
There’s a third thing that we learn through pain and suffering in life and 
that is pain and suffering MAKES ME SENSITIVE TO OTHERS WHO SUFFER AND IT 
ALLOWS ME TO ENCOURAGE THEM. When I hurt I learn to weep with those who 
weep, to mourn with those who mourn. And one of the greatest things that 
happens in my life when I hurt is that I learn how to help others who 
hurt. I love this passage of Scripture 2 Corinthians chapter 1 and verse 
3. The Bible talks to us here about God using struggle and heartache in 
our lives to help us to comfort others. It says in 2 Corinthians 1, verse 
3: 
 
3Blessed be the God and Father of our Lord Jesus Christ, the Father of 
mercies and the God of all comfort, 4who comforts us in all our 
tribulation, that we may be able to comfort those who are in any trouble, 
with the comfort which we ourselves have been comforted by God. 
 
God comforts me. I comfort others. God comforts us. It’s incredible. One 
of the sweetest journeys that you will ever make in life, some of the 
dearest friendships that you will ever build in life will come on the road 
of heartache and hardship. 
 
2 weeks ago I went back to West Palm Beach, Florida to be a part of a 
funeral service for a very dear friend. Eighteen years ago this May I 
stood on a set of steps at the front of 1st Baptist Church in West Palm and 
had the opportunity of marrying this couple, beginning their life 
together, promising, exciting, wonderful couple. I made the journey of 
life with them and began to build a friendship together and not only were 
they involved in our ministry but they just became very precious friends. 
In the course of that journey they expected 2 children and lost those 2 
children in the late term of pregnancy and I did funeral services for each 
of those children one named after the husband the other named after me. I 
went through the process of watching their careers climb and watching them 



  10  Making Sense Out Of Suffering 

6/10/16   pjy 

begin to accomplish come goals and, and really begin to succeed at a young 
age. But then I watched as cancer in 1992 invaded their lives and created 
havoc and difficulty and then ultimately took them through a time of 
testing. I went through all of these different things with them and then I 
went through a season of renewal, a season where God worked and blessed 
their lives and this young man left a promising practice in a CPA firm, 
one of the big CPA firms and came and joined me and became a part of my 
staff and, and was a part of that and he served alongside me in ministry. 
I was there when he was ordained into the ministry and then I had the joy 
of being there when through the wonder of adoption a little baby girl was 
put into their arms a number of years ago. It was a wonderful journey. And 
then I watched again as some hard things happened and ultimately a battle 
with a long-term disease was lost physically. But I want you to know as I 
stood there and it was hard and it hurt I looked at these friends and I 
thought what has made this friendship so wonderful is the fact that we’ve 
hurt together and prayed together and proven the faithfulness of God 
through all of these things together. And I’m telling you there is a 
fellowship in suffering that creates a depth of love that is unlike 
anything else. Now don’t get me wrong, suffering can shatter relationships 
and shatter friendships and shatter families but when we embrace those 
hardships and when we begin to see them as a part of what God is doing in 
our lives it’s amazing how God begins to use them to shape our experiences 
and to share our experiences and to ultimately build lifetime friendships 
that ultimately could only happen because of adversity. 
 
There’s a fourth thing that happens when I struggle with pain and 
suffering and that is that pain, suffering GIVES SUBSTANCE TO MY FAITH. 
You know it’s amazing in the Christian world we, we talk a lot about our 
faith and we learn a lot about our faith but faith is not about knowledge, 
faith is about life and life experience. Our faith is to be a living faith 
not just a knowing faith. There’s nothing wrong with knowing but it’s to 
be living and one of the things that God does through all of the hardships 
of life, the financial challenges, the relational challenges, the ups and 
downs, the things that go forth and the things that go against us is that 
God uses these things to create substance and reality to our faith. That’s 
what he says here that the genuineness of your faith, then it’ll be the 
real thing, it won’t be some put on or some act or just something you know 
about or something you talk about. It will be something that is real, 
something that is lasting and God will use the tough things of life to 
make you have a fe…a, a faith that really lasts. 
 
I love the fact that it says: 
 
…the genuineness of your faith, being more precious than gold that 
perishes, though it is tested by fire, may be found to the praise, honor, 
and glory of Jesus Christ. 
 
Gold was refined through heat and fire and purification. And I love what 
Ron Dun, a wonderful pastor has said, he said: 
 
“I’m often mystified, I don’t understand why it is that I endeavor to live 
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for God and pray and believe and everything seems to fall apart. Sometimes 
I struggle and I say, ‘Dear Lord, why are You allowing this to happen?’” 
 
Anybody ever said, why God? The he said: 
 
“It’s good for us to remember that God is not an arsonist, He is a 
refiner.” 
 
And when you are hurting and struggling, please hear me, God uses it to 
bring the substance of your faith into reality. It is a living faith and 
while we do not have all of the final evidences and all the final results 
of faith, it’s a faith that lives and will one day be seen in Jesus 
Christ. 
 
Number five, pain allows me to KNOW AND EXPERIENCE TRUE JOY. So much of 
what this world knows in terms of joy is purely circumstantial and 
happenstance and that’s why we call it happy. What do you want in life? I 
want to be happy. And happiness is based on you happenstances if they’re 
up or if they’re down. If what happens to you happens to make you feel 
happy then you’re happy. But you see the Bible talks about joy and one of 
the constant themes of the Bible is the theme of joy and if true joy is 
known in your life, joy is ultimately the security that I have in God in 
spite of my circumstances, in spite of my suffering, in spite of my pain I 
ultimately can maintain a perspective that Jesus is going to accomplish 
the best in me. 
 
Number six, pain and suffering SHAPES ME INTO THE IMAGE AND THE LIKENESS 
OF CHRIST. The Bible says that we are tested, that we may be brought to 
found to, to a day where we will have praise, honor and glory at the 
revelation of Jesus and for all of us who have ever named His name and 
said Lord make me like Jesus, there’s only one way, it’s through the fire 
because God uses the fires of affliction to shape the image of Christ in 
His children and it’s an amazing thing how He does it. It’s said that 
ancient refiners when they would purify gold would melt it and would burn 
it and would try to move out all of the impurities and the way that they 
would know that gold was purest and finest is when they could see their 
image looking into the gold. And God will refine your life until all 
that’s left is His image in you. He is doing that and though you may not 
always feel it and it doesn’t feel as exciting or thrilling as a service 
of worship your pain may become the very platform through worship whereby 
God creates Christ likeness in you and every life will have a time when 
like Jesus in Gethsemane we will have to say, Lord not my will but Your 
will. 
 
There’s a final thing that I would call your attention to tonight and that 
is that pain and suffering presses me to DAILY SURRENDER AND DEPENDENCE ON 
GOD. I hate to admit it tonight, I don’t even like to say it but I know 
it’s true when I hurt I pray, when I’m needy I seek, when I don’t know I 
call upon the name of Lord and I have learned and am learning in my life 
that God is never more real and attentive then when I am at my weakest and 
my least and my lowest. 
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Pastor Jim Cymbala has built an incredible church in Brooklyn, New York 
working among people who would be outcast anywhere else. It’s ultimately 
talked about how God has done something there, not because of their 
opportunity but because of their weakness, and this is what he said, he 
said: 
 
“God is attracted to weakness, He can’t resist those who humbly and 
honestly admit how desperately they need Him. Our weakness makes room for 
His power.” 
 
And so many times those of us who seek God, that we might have power and 
strength we think it’s going to make us feel empowered but sometimes it 
makes us feel empty and when we are weak and when we are needy it is then 
that we prove Him to be strong. 
 
That’s what Paul said in 2 Corinthians chapter 12, he said: 
 
…when I am weak, then I am strong 
 
Because God’s strength is made perfect in my weakness and sometimes what 
God needs in us is not for us to be stronger but for us to just admit how 
weak we really are. You see pain and suffering presses me to God. 
 
     Pressed to God through pressures, 
     Pressed to God with my fears, 
     Pressed to God through sorrows, 
     Pressed to God with my tears. 
 
     Pressed to God when I’m hurting, 
     Pressed to God for His grace, 
     Pressed to God though I’m weary, 
     Pressed to God in faith. 
 
     Pressed to God for guidance, 
     Pressed to God through His holy Word, 
     Pressed to God for wisdom, 
     Pressed to God that my prayer might be heard. 
 
     Pressed to God though helpless, 
     Pressed to God for hope, 
     Pressed to God when I’m anxious, 
     And pressed to God when I just don’t know. 
 
     Pressed to God through changes, 
     Pressed to God in every place, 
     Pressed to God when alone, 
     Pressed to God to seek His face. 
 
     Pressed to God in my darkness, 
     Pressed to God for light to carry on, 
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     Pressed to God through death, 
     Pressed to God for an eternal home. 
 
     Through all life’s seasons and struggles, 
     I’m pressed to God with my cares, 
     No matter where the path…life’s path may lead me 
     Joyfully I am pressed to God. 
 
Father tonight we’re in a room of people who You see differently than we 
see each other. Lord you know the struggles and the heartaches, the pains 
and the fears that we face and Lord whatever else may be happening, what 
we can explain and what we cannot, I pray that in this moment tonight that 
You would use these things that we might be pressed to God. 


